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Warwick Community Newsletter 

December 2023 
Warwick, Massachusetts 

A  D  M  I  N  I  S  T  R  A  T  I  V  E   D  E  T  A  I  L  S  

VERY IMPORTANT – PLEASE NOTE CHANGE IS COMING!!:  POSTAL SERVICE CHANGES AS OF JANUARY 1, 2024 WILL 

CHANGE HOW THIS NEWSLETTER IS PUBLISHED AND DELIVERED.  OUR BULK MAIL PROCESS WILL CHANGE AND THE 

COSTS FOR MAILING WILL RISE DRAMATICALLY.  THE $60 DONATED THIS MONTH WOULD NOT COVER MAILING EVEN 

BY HALF.  ALL WHO CAN RECEIVE THE NEWSLETTER BY EMAIL ARE ENCOURAGED TO ASK TO BE REMOVED FROM THE 

PAPER MAILING LIST.  ONLY THOSE WHO CANNOT RECEIVE IT ELECTRONICALLY SHOULD REMAIN.  Send your email ad-

dress to warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com .  You may also just choose to get it from the Warwick-L or the Town Web-

site.  We will never share or sell your email information.  Please contact us by December 20 if you can  receive the news-

letter electronically.  If this succeeds, we may be able to continue mailing.  We will also consider leaving printed issues 

around Town at frequently visited buildings in lieu of mailing..  Just be prepared that times-they-are-a-changing’!  Other 

Admin info can be found on page 10 this month. 

Phone Directory 

Emergency 911 
Selectboard /Town Coordinator  
        978-729-3224 
Warwick Broadband  
 
        413-676-9544 
                          978-544- 
Selectboard voice mail
 6315 
Treasurer/Collector 3845 

Highway 6349 

Library 7866 

Fire Station          3314 

Animal Control 3402 Animal 
Contr.Pager  978-217-2681 

Clerk/Assessors 8304 

Bd of Health 6315 

Community School 6310  

Police Dept Business 
 2244 

Building Inspector 2236 

FAX all depts.         6499  

Burn Permits:   

www.fcburnpermits.com 

 

               THANK YOU TO THE FOLLOWING DONORS  

                                   AND ADVERTISERS 

All Donations and Ad Payments should be sent to WCN/Metcalf Chapel,     

32 Athol Road, Warwick, MA 01378 

Robert & Asako Day 

Bev and Dave Shepardson 

Total:  $60 

NEW TOWN WEBSITE:  The  Warwick Communications and 

Technology Committee (formerly the Broadband Committee) are hap-

py to report that the Town’s new website is well under construction 

and a lot of information has been brought over from the old website 

with just a few sections needing to be finished.  Once the data is up, 

more attention to aesthetics will be paid.  Please take a look at the 

website and if you have comments or suggestions, you may send them 

to the Town’s new webmaster, John Paganetti at  

jpaganetti@town.warwick.ma.us. 

WEBSITE ADDRESS  is currently https://new.warwickma.org 

mailto:warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com
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Dec.. 2023 Warwick, Massachusetts 

                      WARWICK COMMUNITY SCHOOL & DISTRICT NEWS 
 
Happy December!  
 

We hope you had a joyful and restful Thanksgiving holiday with your families.  We are having a wonderful fall 
with the community’s children.  Thank you all for your support!   
 

Our mission is to provide all of our students with nature-centered place and project based learning. This 
month we continued our work with Professor Paul Bocko from Antioch University, who specializes in place and 
project based learning.  He engaged in 1:1 coaching with each teacher and we also came together as a faculty for 
professional learning and curriculum design time with him.  We are using Expeditionary Learning (EL) modules 
as a foundation for each project, as they are standards-aligned, rigorous and deeply engaging. Some updates from 
each classroom include:  

 Kindergarten & first grade students are engaged in a tree study, where each student is studying a species 
of tree. Their essential question is: What makes this species of tree special and important? They will be re-
sponsible for creating a book about the tree and for teaching their classmates what they have learned.  

  

 Second & third graders are studying schools from around the world and how they are similar and differ-
ent.  One of the essential questions they are considering is: Why is it hard for some children to go to school in 
their communities? How do communities solve these problems so children can go to school? They are using 
the elements of a school they believe to be most important in the creation of their own outdoor classroom in 
the woods behind our school.  

  

 Fourth, fifth and sixth graders are investigating animal defenses. One of the essential questions they are 
considering is: How does the environment around us allow for habitats to thrive and allow for the animals 
within those habitats to thrive?  Students will create a book on an animal of their choice that details its habi-
tat and ability to defend itself and survive.  

  
 

We are currently hiring an hourly lunch assistant. We are also building our list of substitute teachers. Finally, we 
need occasional help with administrative projects. If you or someone you know is interested in any of these roles, 
please contact Jess. We have had some wonderful community volunteers but we can still use more! If you would 
like to volunteer, please contact Jess Marshall at jmarshall@warwick-k12.us to sign up. Thank you!  

 

Warmly,  
Carole Jen Jess  
 

Dr. Carole Learned-Miller 
Jen Smith Jess Marshall  
Superintendent Principal Di-
rector of Operations  

CHECK OUT THE  

NEW PAVILIION! 

 

 

mailto:jmarshall@warwick-k12.us
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Dec. 2023 

LIBRARY NEWS 
 
Library hours: Monday 10-4, Tuesday 1-8, Thursday 5-8 and Saturdays 10-12:30 (during school year). Contact: 
warwick@cwmars.org; 978-544-7866; Ivan Ussach, director 
 
Museum Passes: The Warwick Library has free admission passes to the Brattleboro Museum of Arts & 
Culture, the Eric Carle Museum of Picture Book Art, the Clark Museum, Historic Deerfield, the Magic Wings 
Butterfly Museum, MassMOCA, Mass. State Parks (DCR Free Parking Pass), and the New England Botanical 
Garden.  
 
Learn and Play Group - Mondays at 10:30 am: Warwick Library is pleased to host this program for kids five 
and under and their families. For details and to register contact Debra Wood at woodd@pvrsdk12.org  or 413-
334-9583.  
 
Local author’s talk with George Bennett - Thursday, December  7th at 7 pm: Join Warwick’s own George 
Bennett as he reads and tells stories from his new book Into the Distance: The Lost World of Long-haul Truck-
ing, just published in the U.K. by Troubadour Press. Many of you know George as a respected and mild-
mannered teacher. Into the Distance is his first-hand description of a world of truck driving that has long-since 
disappeared. Back in the 1970s and early 80s, in a world without mobile phones, truck driving required skill 
and resourcefulness, was exciting, sometimes hazardous and, ultimately, for George, very satisfying. 
It begins with a breakdown in Saudi Arabia, on his first trip to the Middle East, and goes on to describe brushes 
with smugglers, his inadvertent role in resolving a strike of French lorry drivers, and much, much more! All are 
welcome, and light refreshments will be served. 
 
Monthly Short Story Hour - Tessa Hadley: Thursday, December  21sh (3rd Thursday) - 7:30 pm: This 
month the short story group tries something new—non-fiction! We’ll read a selection from How Far the Light 
Reaches, Sabrina Imbler’s 2022 collection profiling ten of the ocean’s strangest creatures. Imbler is a widely-
published writer and science journalist, and this book draws “astonishing connections between their lives and 
ours” while “illuminating wondrous models of survival, adaptation and identity” on our planet. Come to read or 
just to listen. 
 
More Warwick Oral History videos posted: Look for  the last two Oral History programs of our  2023 se-
ries to be posted early this month: Warwick Schools (#6);A Conversation with Warwick Elders (#7). view them 
and earlier oral history videos on the Warwick Free Public Library’s YouTube channel at youtube.com. 
 
Free 2024 Library Wall Calendar available: Similar  to 
last year’s popular wall calendar 
- available while supplies last! 
 
Did you know?: Each year our galaxy, The Milky Way, 
gives birth to about 10 new stars. (From Magnificent Uni-
verse by Ken Croswell.) 
 
 

There will be a Memorial Service for Ann Miner  (90) who passed away November 19 at Applewood Center in 

Winchester at Metcalf Chapel on December 17 at 2pm with a reception following at Town Hall.  Ann safely 

brought Warwick children to elementary and high school for 40 years.  She served on many committees and 

filled numerous roles in Warwick .  Her father Oscar Ohlson was the town’s first fire chief and surveyed much 

of the state land in Town.  She loved Warwick.  Many of us loved her.  She will be missed.   
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TRINITARIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH  

of WARWICK 

From the Deacons’ Desk    

 

December 2023  

Advent 

Advent is that time in our church’s calendar year when we anticipate the coming of Christ. Advent is Latin, the 

language used in that era by the people of Rome and the Roman empire. In today’s English it means “coming 

to”. We are coming to the time when we remember and celebrate Jesus being born of Mary.  When Jesus 

‘came to’ us. As the days get shorter and the temperatures drop, and if we can sidestep the onrushing crush 

and anxiety of our Christmas holidays (holy days) for a few moments, can we then contemplate more than the 

literal meaning of Advent (to come to). 

Jesus coming to us means His teachings and lessons through his example and His parables, will be with us 

soon in the story of His life. His gifts of love, understanding, compassion, and healing will come with Him and 

can be ours as well. And as our prayers are met and answered, we receive even more gifts.  

God doesn’t wait for Christmas to bestow on us all the gifts we receive. They seem to be given all the time. As 

we need them, and when we pray for them. And when we are rewarded for the good things, we do. And maybe 

just as a surprise once in a while. And as Jesus is coming to us, we will be able to come to God. 

This is a time of preparing to exchange gifts with those we love. I know God will appreciate and be grateful for 

the gifts we bring to God’s “tree”, Gods’ world , with all its spectacularly stunning wonders and rich life. Caring 

for and preserving the world. Giving to all the people we can. Giving our love and understanding. Our tolerance 

and acceptance of differences between us. Sharing what wealth we can with those who need so much and 

have very little or nothing to give in return. 

As we are ”coming to” Advent (Sunday, Dec 3rd) and Advent is “coming to” us, let us remind ourselves of this 

celebration of Christ’s arrival. Coming to us as a baby, the Child of God, from whom we receive so much love 

and have so much to learn. And our coming to Christ and God as people of God who hold close to our heart 

and soul the beliefs and values of our Lord Jesus.  

 

In Faith, 

Deacon Michael Humphries,  For the TCCW Deacons. 
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 UP COMING EVENTS 
 

Movies in the Chapel: Due to the busy holiday season, we will pause our Chapel films for De-
cember and will start off the New Year with “Killers of The Flower Moon” on January 24 th . 

 

Holiday Festivities: 

Christmas Tree Lighting; Crèche Sunday, December 3rd at 4:00 p.m. 

Christmas Caroling; Cookies Sunday, December 17th at 4:30 p.m. 

Christmas Eve Worship Sunday, December 24th at 4:00 p.m.  Join us for a celebration 
of Advent on each Sunday in December when we focus on the themes of Hope, Peace, Joy, 
and Love! 

 

 

ON-GOING ACTIVITIES AT THE METCALF CHAPEL 

 

FOOD PANTRY DONATIONS  Nonperishable food, personal hygiene items and household 
cleaning supplies are collected in the front hall of the Chapel. The personal & household clean-
ing items are especially needed as they cannot be purchased with “food stamps.”  

 

BLANKETS/SHEETS/PILLOW CASES/ ETC.  Bring clean, useful sheets (the shelters only 
have twin beds and mattresses) blankets and pillowcases, towels and washcloths to the   
Chapel, and we will get them to the shelters.  

 

MEDICAL SUPPLY LIBRARY  We have crutches, wheelchairs, walkers and many other 
medical supplies for free loan at the Chapel. Check us out before buying new. Please bring only 
“durable equipment” (wheelchairs, walkers, “potty chairs” & similar items).  

 

FREE FOOD FRIDAYS  9 AM @ the Chapel  Thanks to Clyde Perkins Sr., Zac Marti and 
many others, we have free food to give to those in the surrounding community who could use 
help stretching their food budget. Come check us out. 

Dec. 2023 
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Dec. 2023 

      Green Corner: 

 

Thinking of “going solar”? Looking for cleaner, cheaper electricity? Read on… 

Buy or lease a solar array for your home or business: 

Purchasing a system has a high up-front cost, but there is a return on the investment. To start with, 

electric bills probably go to zero if the solar system is sized right for your needs. In ten years, when 

the system is paid off, there are no loan payments or electric bills. The panels are guaranteed to last 

25 years with a slight reduction in power output each year. You end up with no electric bills and no 

payments for at least fifteen years. After that, replacing the panels or inverter if needed is cheaper 

than a new system.  

A leased system has low up-front costs, but the payments never end. You still pay an electric bill 

every month forever. The lease payments never end. If you sell your house, the new owner must 

either take over the lease arrangement, or you must buy the lease out and remove the panels. It’s 

worth finding out what happens if there is a lease transfer in the first few years of the 

contract. Finding someone that is happy with a leased system after ten years might be helpful.  

Power purchase agreements: 

You may have received offers in the mail to enroll in a “local community solar” project. This is a 

power purchase agreement, not a lease agreement. It is another way for investors to build a solar 

array, get the tax credits, continue to sell the Solar Renewable Energy Credits (SRECs) generated 

by that project, give a credit to customers on their electric bill and then bill the customer for that 

credit at a discount, usually around 10-15%. 

Electricity supplier options: 

Lots of letters go out to customers from a variety of companies who want to be your electricity 

supplier. This is only about the supply portion of your bill. Read the fine print carefully. The price is 

often presented as an “introductory rate” and the price could vary for the rest of the contract term. 

These are binding contracts and there may be penalties to withdraw. 

Aggregation: 

Warwick residents who are “on the grid” will soon be receiving an official letter from Warwick 

concerning the new options for the supply portion of their electric bill, starting with the January 2024 

billing cycle and going forward 24 months. We have joined with over a dozen other neighboring 

towns to get a better rate than what NGrid is offering on the supply portion of the bill. This is called 

“aggregation”. There will be three options available to Warwick residents at different costs, and all 

three are cheaper than the current NGrid price. (Note – NGrid prices change, and their price may be 

cheaper at some point in the next 24 months). These options include different portions of Renewable 

Energy Credits, or RECs. Folks who have already signed up for a different supplier (see above 

supplier options) will not be receiving this letter but can still opt into the program once their current 

contract expires. People can opt-in or out of the program at any time for no charge. 

Janice Kurkoski will be hanging out at the senior lunch on Tuesdays starting December 12th to help 

explain what all this really means. Feel free to contact her at other times for help with this decision. 

You have a choice! 



 7 

Warwick Historical Society’s Annual Christmas Yankee Swamp 

 

Message from the President Michael Carey: 

     The Warwick Historical Society is having our annual Yankee Swap 

Christmas Party on our next meeting on Wednesday night, Dec 20 th at 

7:00 pm in the lower section of the town hall. If you have never been to 

a Yankee Swap here is your chance! You buy and wrap an inexpensive 

gift to give away, everyone takes a turn to pick a gift. The twist is if you 

like a gift someone else has - you get to take their gift and they get 

yours. It’s great fun and you may learn a little about the Historical 

Society along the way. So if you have any interest in the history of 

Warwick, you are welcome to come to our meeting. 

     The Warwick Historical Society, like many organizations, has had a 

difficult 4 years. Covid shut us down for almost a year. Then after a  

long spell of illnesses, our curator Ed Lemon passed away. Ed contributed  

much to the Warwick Historical Society over the years. He developed 

our website and created the searchable catalog of items displayed and 

stored at WHS. He kept us straight on what should be in the collection 

and what was not relevant to Warwick history. His loss has left a huge 

hole in our organization. If that was not enough, Larry Carey, who 

served as president for many years had to step down. He remained as 

vice president for a time then his failing health forced him to step down. 

     The Warwick Historical Society is an important part of our community. 

Our collection is extensive and needs to be maintained. We have been 

blessed with many wonderful volunteers over the years and its time 

again to find some new ones! Please come out on the 20 th to visit with 

old friends and make new ones. We would love to see you! 

Dec. 2023  
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Dec. 2023  

Warwick Women’s Guild Events 

    December 6, 2023 NOTE the change to meet, Wednesday, December 6th at 1PM in the Town Hall Kitchen to 

assemble and distribute our Christmas Fruit baskets to all those aged 80+ years of age. Instructions were handed 

out at our November lunch from Nancy Kilhart. Contact Nancy if you have questions. 

    January 2, 2024 Women’s Guild will meet on Tuesday, January 2, 2024 at 1 PM in the Town Hall kitchen area. 

No event has been planned but if you would like to plan to play LRC (Left, Right, Center}, bring a bunch of quar-

ters (3 for each game). 

 

COORDINATOR NOTES—DAVID YOUNG   978-729-3224 

Town clerk John Paganetti assumed the additional role as webmaster at the beginning of the fiscal year, July 1 will 
be launching the new town website eminently. His first success was migrating all town email to a new host and 
that was painless. Public records law says we have to save the history and I had 16 years of email history to mi-
grate. Departments and Committees will be provided a tool to share agendas and other document and meeting post-
ings. There will be training. 
 
Please if your town internet isn’t working make a call or text sooner than later and don’t assume the whole network 
is down. That is increasingly rare. Call or text 413.676.9544 
 
The Home school coop will be placing and decorating a tree in the town park once again and if I get it together, we 
will work on repairing LED string lighting. This involves replacing a diode. If you want to contribute new string 
lights, please make sure they are not incandescent ones for energy reasons and the fact that we can’t daisy chain 
more than three of those.  
 
I’ve got six names to convene the formation of the Selectboard approved Town Fountain Committee and will call a 
meeting of the group to learn from A. George Day the operation and maintenance of the system. 
 
Highway Department is in flux. We lost Super Larry Delaney to the position in Orange. We have three applicants 
so far and the position is open until filled. Thanks to our only FT employee Matthew Dorgan who is currently 
heading the department. We need employees too and residents of town are most prized in my view. A big thanks to 
Ed Matthews who has been working 40-hour weeks alongside Matt. And we need plow contractors. We are paying 
$100 per hour for ton truck with driver and this is up from $75 in prior years. 
 
The performance pavilion frame is up at the school with thanks to Wayne Kirley, Andy Spofford, Mike Mankow-
sky,  Doc Pruyne, and Dustin Shepardson, David Koester and John Bradford were walk-ons who helped us over 
the line. 
 
I estimate we are about six months away from completion of the Charter fiber cable build and are engaging in digi-
tal equity work that I used to call computer literacy. Here in Warwick, you can get economy $30 service that won’t 
support TV streaming or pay $50 for our best effort. And you can borrow a device Chrome laptop from the library. 
 
The Selectboard have called a Special Town Meeting for Monday December 11 7 pm at the school. The need to 
get legislative approval (town meeting) to enter into a 5-yr bus contract was the cause. Please mark your calendars. 
 

Every Tuesday at noon at the Town Hall is our senior congregate lunch in the dining hall. The food is great. Main 
course and much more is prepared by Chef Gail Beauregard. Clyde Perkins Jr., Howard Mathison, myself and Bri-
an Snell work the kitchen and George Roaf is our pot washer. No reservation is required. Come join us. 
 

I am thankful for the Highway and Transfer Station Commissions really stepping it up, and to all the individuals 
and businesses making our town a special place to live and even for many of us, to work. Merry Christmas. 
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Dec.  2023 

The Grapevine Grill 

62 Turkey Hill Road (Route 21) 

Belchertown, MA 01007 

413-323-4117 

Sun-Thur 11 AM to 9:30 PM 

Fri - Sat 11 AM to 10:30 PM 

I recently discovered this gem in Belchertown. My nephew lives in East Longmeadow and we were looking for a halfway 

point to meet for lunch. This used to be a hangout Bar but they have remodeled it and now serve some delicious meals. 

They have Homemade Clam Chowder only on Friday and Saturday so we lucked out and were able to have a small bowl for 

$7. Both of us said it was some of the best we have had. Then I ordered Baked Sea Scallops with butter, white wine, and 

Ritz crackers served with rice and vegetable of the day. Delicious. My nephew had Grilled sirloin tips topped with Portobel-

lo mushrooms and roasted red peppers, served with roasted potatoes and vegetable of the day. Gorgonzola on the side. 

He loved that. His girlfriend had Grilled sirloin tips with mushrooms, onions and mozzarella cheese on a grilled toasted ba-

guette with Fries. She too oved it. No room for dessert. 

They have a very wide variety of foods from salads, sandwiches, fajitas, burgers, pastas, fish, steaks and the list goes on. 

Prices range from $11 pasta to $39 surf and turf. We all loved he place and plan on returning as it&#39;s a good halfway 

point. A funny story…we were chatting in our booth and the hostess is leading 3 people to a table beyond us. I look up and 

it’s the Kilharts from Warwick!! Small world. 

Bon Appetit, Gloria Varno 

                       RECREATION COMMITTEE      ***PLEASE NOTE NEW DAYS & TIMES *** 

YOGA   Saturdays and now Wednesdays, 9:15-10:30 a.m. with Kalliope, Town Hall   $5-10                                        

** Please note that Wednesday’s class is gentle and restorative. 

A foundation in Kripalu and Integral Yoga with a therapeutic approach; an all-level yoga class. 

ZUMBA   Tuesdays and  Saturdays 8:00 a.m., Town Hall  $5 

PICKLEBALL & PING-PONG   Adults, now Wednesdays at 7:00 p.m., WCS Gym, no charge.  The Recreation Committee has 

the equipment; just please bring clean sneakers.   NOTE:  NO PICKLEBALL OR PING PONG BETWEEN THE HOLIDAYS. 

Please email leannelimoges@gmail.com or call  (978) 544-5553 with suggestions.    Thank-you,  Leanne, Warwick Recrea-

tion Committee  
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 Dec. 2023 

NEWSLETTER ADMIN NOTES FROM PAGE 1:  All articles, ads and correspondence should be emailed if possi-

ble to warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com .  If you cannot email, drop off clearly printed articles in the 

METCALF CHAPEL MAILBOX AT 32 ATHOL ROAD by the 20th of the month before the article will run. Please 

note that we do not accept FULL PAGE inserts at all for commercial ads, and are asking every organization in 

Town to keep their event flyers to 1/2 page or less. If a full page event flyer is desired, the organization may 

print the flyer themselves for insertion (call Mary Humphries 544-0126 for the number of copies required) if 

the information cannot be fit to 1/2 page and a waiver is desired. Business card size ads are $7/month or 

$70/year.  All material may be edited for length, ink intensiveness, or content and may not be anonymous. 

Some logs and minutes provided may only be available on the Warwick Website at www.warwickma.org due to 

space limitations.  

 

JAUARY ISSUE WILL HAVE SUBSCRIPTION TEAR OFF PAGE.  PLEASE CONSIDER PAYING FOR THIS SERVICE, WE 

ASK A DONATION OF AT LEAST $10/YR..    THANK YOU. 

 

                         ASSESSOR CLERK OFFICE HOURS 

Office hours:   Tues. 10:00 a.m.- 2:00 p.m., Thurs. 10:00 a.m. - 12:00 p.m.,                                                                
and 4:00 p.m.- 6:00 p.m. or by appointment.   (978) 544-8304 

Thank you, Tracy Styles, Assessor Clerk                    

 

                                     TOWN CLERK OFFICE HOURS 

Office hours:  Mondays 1:00-4:00 p.m. and Wednesdays 10:00 a.m.-    

1:00 p.m.  Please note that the office will be closed December 25 and 27. 

Thank you,  John Paganetti, Town Clerk 

                                    Foot Clinic    

            All clinics are at 8:00 a.m. at Metcalf Chapel.  

December 8th 

January 12th, 2024    

February 9th, 2024 

 

COUNCIL ON AGING 

Liz Whipple 

Exercise class at the Warwick 

town hall on Tuesdays from 9-

10 am 

Tai Chi class at the Warwick 

Town Hall on Tuesdays from 

10-11 am 

Senior lunch at the Warwick 

Town Hall on Tuesdays at 12 

noon 

Also, the Council on Aging has 

2 tablets that are internet con-

nected to pass on to 2 seniors. 

Clyde Perkins has the tablets, if 

interested get in touch with 

Clyde. 

Foot clinics are the first Friday 

of the month starting at 8 am at 

the Metcalf Chapel. Donation 

of $2 is encouraged to partici-

pate in this activity. 

Free Food Fridays are at the 

Metcalf Chapel at 9 am You are 

encouraged to make a $1 dona-

tion 

mailto:warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com
http://www.warwickma.org


  
 

Memories of the Past 

Presented by: 

Warwick Historical Society 

      The Myra Iverson Doll House 

                                                                                  By guy carey jr. 

 

Myra’s first forays in Warwick were sometime during 1930 and 1931 with her father and a real-estate 

agent searching for a good buy. As they passed a building that was on Hasting Heights Road, the agent said that 

though the house was for sale, it was in such bad condition he didn’t often show it. For some reason this 

intrigued Myra, maybe it was because of the 1795 construction date, or its 95 acres, or the enormity of the 13-

room house, but she never explained. However, she was so intrigued that she returned later to view it again and 

against her father’s advice, she bought it for around $2,000. 

  Though it was unclear from her stories whether she and her husband Arthur were married at the time, 

she often said that he was so good at restoring the property that she had to marry him. It took around forty years 

before they were able to move to the property to live full time, but they used it as a summer home as their 

restoration continued during those years.  

Myra’s intrigue turned into a passionate love for the house, and she had Arthur build her a dollhouse that 

was an exact replica of their house with all of its rooms and nooks and crevices, including a secret hiding place 

in one wall that Myra would never disclose. They decided to furnish the dollhouse like they had furnished the 

main house. T. Arthur built the miniature furniture that was needed, while Myra shopped for miniature 

likenesses of the things found in each room.  This dollhouse became one of Myra’s prized possessions and 

along with a tour of her house, it became a must see item and was much admired and talked about in town.  

When they moved to the house permanently sometime in the early 70s, more changes came to the main 

house. A modern multizoned heating system, solar panels on the roof for heating hot water and a windmill 

generator across the road to help with the electric bill were all added. The next decade saw many improvements 

of this type as Arthur was now retired and seemed to love to take on the challenges provided to him by this aged 

thirteen-room house built in 1795.  

Arthur passed away in 1983, and Myra stayed on at the house for several years. Her age and the 

enormity of caring for the old house finally made her decide it was prudent to move back to Connecticut. She 

had most of the 95 acres put into conservation with the exception of the land on Hasting Heights Road that was 

sold along with the house. Myra had great anxiety about what she would do with her beloved dollhouse; and 

luckily she was able to find a new home where she could take it with her.   

In the late 90s, as Myra’s health was failing she was again worried about what would become of her 

beloved dollhouse. After considering some options which didn’t work out, she called the Warwick Historical 

Society. Originally, we considered our limited space and we were not sure if we had the room for it, but after 

realizing the historical value a replica of a 1795 Warwick house and its recent history had, we decided to make 

it fit. It took several more phone conversations and few more trips to Connecticut before Myra was ready to part 

with it. The dollhouse finally arrived at the Warwick Historical Society and it is now among our most viewed 

exhibits. Though the dollhouse was built with a complete exterior, we have placed the exterior walls on the 

hallway of our building so the rooms with all their furniture could be easily viewed.   

 

Submitted by  

 

Michael Carey 

President WHS  
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 DECEMBER 2023 

Warwick, Massachusetts 

Sun Mon Tues Wed Thur Fri Sat 

     1 

Free Food Friday 

9:00 am @ Metcalf 

Chapel 

2 Library 10-12:30 

Yoga; Zumba 

Climate Change bell 

ringing 11:00 am; Trans-

fer Station 8:00-3:00 

pm; Climate Vigil 11:30 

-12:30 pm;   

3 

Worship Svc 

10:00 am 

TREE LIGHTING 

METCALF  

CHAPEL 4PM 

4 

Library 10:00 am

-4:00 pm 

5 

Zumba 

Sr. Meal Noon 

Town Hall;  

TAI CHI 10-11 

Library 1:00-8:00 

pm  

6 

Yoga 

 

Guild 1PM at 

Town Hall 

 

7 

Library 5:00-

8:00 pm 

Author Talk 

Library 7pm 

HANUKKAH 

BEGINS 

8  

Foot Clinic  8:00 am  

Free Food Friday 

9:00 am @ Metcalf   

Chapel 

 

9 Library 10-12:30 

Yoga ; Zumba 

Transfer Station 8:00-

3:00 pm;  Climate Vigil 

11:30-12:30  

 

10 

Worship Svc 

10:00 am 

 

11 

Library 10:00 am

-4:00 pm 

SPECIAL TOWN 

MEETING 7PM 

TOWN HALL 

12 

Zumba 

TAI CHI 10-11 

Sr. Meal Noon 

Town Hall 

Library 1:00-8:00 

pm  

13 

Yoga 

Book Club 10:00 

a.m. at Library 

14 

Library 5:00-

8:00 pm 

 

 

15 

Free Food Friday 

9:00 am @ Metcalf 

Chapel 

16 Library 10-12:30 

Yoga; Zumba  

Transfer Station 8:00--

3:00 pm;  Climate Vigil 

11:30-12:30 pm 

 

17 

Worship Svc. 

10:00 am 

Christmas Carol-

ing Metcalf 

Chapel 4:30pm 

18 

Library 10:00 am

-4:00 pm 

 

19 

Zumba 

TAI CHI 10-11 

Sr. Meal Noon 

Town Hall 

Library 1:00-8:00 

pm 

20 

Yoga 

HISTORICAL SO-

CIETY 7PM 

21 

Library 5:00-

8:00 pm 

Short Story 

Hour 7:30 

Library 

22 

Free Food Friday 

9:00 am at Metcalf 

Chapel 

 

23 Library 10-12:30 

Yoga;  Zumba 

Transfer Station 8:00-

3:00 pm; Climate Vigil 

11:30-12:30 pm 

 

24 

Christmas Eve 

Worship Svc. 

4pm 

—————— 

31 

Worship Svc. 

10:00 am   

25 

CHRISTMAS 

DAY 

 

26 Zumba 

TAI CHI 10-11 

Sr. Meal Noon 

Town Hall 

Library 1:00-8:00 

pm 

27 Yoga 

 

28   Library 

5:00-8:00 pm; 

Library Short 

Story Hour 

7:30 pm 

29 

Free Food Friday 

9:00 am at Metcalf 

Chapel 

30  Library 10-12:30 

Yoga;  Zumba 

Transfer Station 8:00-

3:00 pm; Climate Vigil 

11:30-12:30 pm 



Would you like your ad here next month?  
Call 978-544-8304 or email jpaganetti@warwickma.org
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  DATES TO REMEMBER:                                                                                

                              Tree Lighting at Chapel– Dec. 3 

                Special Town Meeting—Dec. 11 

                Christmas Caroling—Dec. 17 

                 Historical Society—Dec. 20 

                 Christmas Eve Service—Dec. 24        
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